
Letter from Transport Focus Regarding
Proposed Railway Ticket Office
Closures

I have received the letter below from Transport Focus regarding the extension
of the deadline to register their comments about the proposed railway ticket
office closures.  The deadline is now 1 September and I would encourage those
who share my concerns about these proposed closures to make their views known
as directed in the letter.  I have made representations against the closures
as they will disadvantage those who are unable to use online ticket booking
or who may have trouble with ticket machines. Passengers who may need
physical assistance in accessing the train platforms will also be
disadvantaged by these proposals.

Dear Colleague

The deadline for people to have their say about the rail companies’ proposals
the future of railway ticket offices has been extended until 1 September. 
Information about how to send comments is here.

What is our role?

Transport Focus (and London TravelWatch in and around the London) have a
formal role in scrutinising the proposals and any mitigation in detail. Under
the Ticketing and Settlement Agreement, train companies are required to
consult us and provide passengers with an opportunity to have their say. We
therefore receive and review the comments we receive. So far our two
organisations have received more than 350,000 responses. 

How can we help your constituents?

You can encourage your constituents to send their comments to us (or London
TravelWatch). They may want to share what the changes will mean for them such
as how the changes might affect their ability to buy a ticket at the station.

What will we do with the proposals and comments received?

We and London TravelWatch will scrutinise train company proposals and any
mitigations in detail before responding to train operators. We will be
considering factors such as whether the station will continue to be staffed,
accessibility, the alternative options for buying tickets and whether
passengers will continue to be able to access station facilities like lifts,
waiting rooms and toilets.

We can formally object to the proposals but only on specific grounds. Even if
we object, the proposals can still go ahead. The train company can refer its
proposal to the Secretary of State for a final decision. Here is the
Department for Transport’s guidance setting out the approach the Secretary of
State will take if this happens. 
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Our response

Our response to each train company’s proposal, an overview of the number of
responses received and the main issues raised will be published on our
website.  

Delivering 5 pledges

The very clear pledge to stop the small boats should unite the nation. Sone
of the methods to stop them can also do so. Disagreement comes between those
who want to stop the illegals from gaining entry in due course, and those who
think many of them are asylum seekers who should be flagged through and
treated well.  This too is more a disagreement about who the illegal
travellers are than about what should happen to them. Most agree if someone
is fleeing violence they deserve to find a safe haven. Most agree if a rich
young economic migrant buys a place on a boat with a view to getting rights
to live and work in the UK when the law does not allow they should be denied
access.

I have never thought there is a single measure government can take the stop
the boats. There are various actions that need to be intensified.

1. There needs to be more action against the businesses that provide the
boats and run the boat services. These are all illegal unlicensed boat
services breaking French/Dutch/Belgian/German and EU law over safety at sea.
They doubtless fail to pay taxes, fail to file accounts and may be money
laundering.They are endangering people’s lives. You would have thought the
continental authorities would see the need to enforce these laws. If they
will not the UK has to do so. The UK needs to get better supervision of
French beaches launching these services from its French Agreement and for the
money it sends the French government to do this. It must be obvious to anyone
policing a beach in France that these overloaded boats about to depart are
not licensed local trips.

2. There needs to be more success in prompt processing of applications for
asylum. The aim should not be to allow or encourage a high rate of approval
of asylum grants just to settle cases easily but an honest assessment. The UK
judges far more illegal arrivals from normally safe countries to be genuine
asylum cases than other European countries do. This acts as a pull factor for
more to come.

3. Those who are genuine asylum seekers should apply under one of the many
routes of legal entry . Their cases should be determined in reasonable time
so people can settle and get a job as quickly as possible.

4. The  government needs to review what it offers illegal arrivals in the UK,
comparing it with how they are treated in comparable countries like France.
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If we are more generous then we will attract more.

5. The government does need to sort out where it can send illegals to when
their cases have been determined. This may well need strengthening the law in
the way I have set out.

Controlling debt interest

The apparent cost of UK debt interest has shot up in the last two years. Some
of this is the result of the state continuing to borrow a lot more on top of
a large established debt. Some of it is the extra cost of the new borrowing
now interest rates have gone up. These issues need addressing by a mixture of
more revenue from faster growth and less spending on various programmes as
often outlined here.

There are however other large elements in the interest bubble that depend on
the accounting conventions and the strange decisions made about bond
purchases and sales by the Bank and Treasury. The index linked debt entails
paying cash interest payments as with  normal government bonds and these are
properly annual expenditure. There is then the need to repay the inflated
value of the bonds on redemption, where there is no cash outflow until the
date of repayment. In practice the government just borrows the inflated value
back again without ever having to pay out of running revenues. This should be
a contingent capital liability.

The large amount of gilts held by the Bank of England are no longer a debt of
the state to the private sector but a debt to itself. Here the government
indemnifies the Bank against losses, so the Treasury is currently incurring
losses it has to make good every time the Bank sells one of these bonds at a
large loss in the market. These costs could be cut if the Bank stopped
selling the bonds, waiting instead for their repayment when the losses would
be smaller.

The Treasury also pays the Bank for running losses. The Bank pays out more
interest to commercial banks on the deposits they hold with it, than it gets
in interest on all the bonds it holds. It deliberately bought these bonds at
very high prices offering very low income, making this problem worse. The OBR
reckons  every increase in the Bank’s bank rate increases government interest
costs by £10.8bn.

The European Central Bank, faced with similar problems of large losses on
bond capital values sells fewer of them than the Bank of England. Facing
running losses, the ECB has recently announced that from September commercial
banks will not receive any interest on the reserve deposits they have to
place with the ECB, eliminating much of the loss on holding low income
yielding bonds.
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The UK government needs to  get Treasury and Bank here to review its current
practice with a  view to getting material reductions in the apparent costs of
debt interest. That would give the Treasury more flexibility to set out a
growth strategy to start growing the revenues faster. This is one occasion
when copying an EU idea could help.

My article for Conservative Home – a
more productive and less costly state

Conservatives want more prosperity and happiness for the many. We believe
that greater freedom, lower tax rates, and more enterprise is the best way to
bring that about. We do not want an ever bigger state taxing too much,
driving people into dependence, and forcing people to conform.

In the second half of the last century, Europe conducted a great experiment.
Eastern Europe with Russia adopted the single currency of the rouble,
widespread nationalisation, a customs union, social housing, and education
based on conformity, with approved state thoughts and technology pioneered in
government labs.

Western Europe allowed more free enterprise, variety of thought, widespread
private ownership of homes and businesses, and substantial competition in
everything from technology to service provision.

The West was the clear winner, achieving far higher living standards and
greater happiness and freedoms for citizens; we won the technological war
(after early successes for the USSR with space travel) when the USA put a man
on the moon and announced the Star Wars anti-missile system.

The disfiguring wall dividing the two Berlins was put in by the communists to
keep their people in against their will. Whilst Westerners were free to go
east if the East allowed them, the USSR ended up having to shoot people to
deter more from trying to flee their state controlled society.

In this century, however, there has been a notable failure to follow up on
the great successes of freedom, free enterprise, and democracy.

It is true the USA has exploited its success to drive the amazing digital
revolution and take the top slots in the global corporate world, creating the
main players in software, mobile computing, online retailing, social media,
and downloaded entertainment. Yet there is now a drift in the UK, the USA and
the EU away from the idea that free peoples can achieve great things, towards
a view that state planning, higher taxes, and more subsidies, bans, and rules
are necessary to success.

As Paul Goodman has warned when setting up the ConservativeHome study of how
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we can manage with less government, the current big-government trends
threaten us with higher taxes, poorer people, and worse public services.

The search for ideas to help strengthen families, foster better education.
and allow more well-paid jobs is an essential task.

We cannot afford great free healthcare and more generous welfare for those
who cannot obtain a good job without growing the economy and raising
productivity; both those aims require us to help more people into well-paid
work where, aided by new technology, the pay reflects productivity.

And it is true that young people who come from loving and supportive homes
have more chance of doing well than those who suffer from a lack of adult
care and respect for them; that people who gain good skills and
qualifications from education will get the better-paid jobs.

Of the three areas covered by the Reducing Demand for Government series,
education saw the most radical ideas advanced. There is a general wish to see
the free school revolution completed, with more schools becoming academies.
Those academies should pursue excellence, offering more out of hours
activities with a richer range of options, foster greater parental
engagement, and offer better pay and staffing arrangements.

The implication is people want more parental and pupil choice, and a system
where in most places there is a genuine choice of school. This will lead to
more parental engagement and more gentle competitive pressure to achieve
higher standards and a broader range of activities, including public speaking
(now called oracy), music, and sports.

Places should be paid for by the state but chosen by parents and pupils; they
become the clients who can go elsewhere if the school disappoints.

There is also a wish to see some expansion of grammar schools, with the
provision of new ones where communities want them. There is much pent up
demand for grammar places, and tensions where there are boundaries between
grammar provision and no grammar provision. Grammar schools remain a good way
to educate the more academically-minded. and allow children from all
backgrounds to compete more successfully against pupils from the best-endowed
private schools.

On jobs, contributors shared the Government’s concern about dubious degrees
that do not lead easily to well-paid careers. Now many are educated to the
age of 21 it is important the last three years (usually paid for by a loan)
are well used, with an eye to employment success.

There is enthusiasm for plans to reform welfare further to make sure that, in
all cases, working is worthwhile, and to provide financial and other support
to those who have difficulties in adapting to a normal working regime. Others
wished to remove the ready supply of cheap labour from abroad, which the
Treasury thinks is an aid to growth.

Suffice to say, that belief is wrong – and not just because it relies on
looking at output rather than output per head. The Treasury also fails to 
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take into account the big costs entailed by the extra (subsidised homes),
surgeries, hospitals, schools, and utility provision needed to cater to the
inflow, or the impact on productivity of persevering with low-paid jobs
instead of investing in people and machine power so real incomes rise.

One wide-ranging contribution proposed fewer prison and fewer pills, more
childcare close to home, and more at-home care. This could help social
progress, with more people freed to work and fewer dependent on state
institutions.

A carbon border tax, on the other hand, would just add to the inflation and
inefficiencies which emissions taxes already impose, whilst the idea that we
need to devolve more power to elected mayors misses the point: that we want
government to get out of the way of enterprise, not impose more taxes on us
to pay for more government direction.

Planning reform is always popular and probably necessary, as the current
system does impose huge costs and delays.

The ideas for stronger families all had merit; most took the form of offering
better tax breaks or more subsidies to ease the pressures on family budgets.

It would indeed to be good to leave families with more of their own money to
spend, and supplement those who cannot for understandable reasons get the
better paid jobs to pay the bills. Conservatives should favour more by way of
tax cuts, cementing the link between work and better living standards.

There is also a case for greater fairness in tax between the couple where
both go to work and the couple where one stays at home to look after the
children whilst they are young.

However, as both the wish to improve education and to offer more help to
families require more public spending, not less, these plans only make sense
if government is willing to be tougher in other areas. Here are a few ways it
could do so.

Stop the Bank of England selling more bonds at large losses, as the Treasury
could do. Place a freeze on Civil Service and quango recruitment to start to
reverse the plunge in public sector productivity in recent years (whilst
allowing additional recruitment of teachers, medics and uniformed personnel).

Delay the state costs of carbon capture and storage schemes until world
competition and the private sector have come up with cheaper and better
answers, and suspend, now most who want one have one, the free roll out of
smart meters. Reduce grants for anti-vehicle schemes.

Move more Civil Service staff out of expensive central London offices, and
get some property savings from the new pattern of part-homeworking. Stop
local authorities borrowing to buy property and other investments that they
do not need for their own activities.

Sell the remaining shares in Nat West and privatise Channel 4. Stop issuing
so much index-linked debt, and shift to borrowing more for longer periods to



get the debt costs down a bit.

There are many more ways of taking a good few billions out of current
budgets. We need only ministers with the will to do it.

Barclays Bank offers services in the
Bradbury Centre

I have received a follow up to  the exchanges I had with Barclays about
closing its Wokingham branch. I am pleased to see there will be assistance
available  for local Barclays customers in the Bradbury Centre four days a
week, close to where the old branch was. I reproduce the letter below from
Barclays:

Following our correspondence regarding Wokingham branch closure, I’m writing
to let you know further details regarding our Barclays Local face to face
replace service for customers.

From Tuesday 22nd August, I’m pleased to confirm that Barclays colleagues
will be available at the Bradbury Centre, Rose Street, Wokingham on a
Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday between 9.30am-12.30pm and
1pm-3.30pm, offering face to face financial support and education for
customers, without the need for them to travel.

Customers visiting us at the Bradbury Centre are able to access a wide range
of services including assistance with everyday finances and money management
(such as helping customers opening accounts, updating customer details, or
paying bills), free digital skills workshops and fraud and scams awareness
events for the community.   As the replace service is a cashless site,
everyday banking transactions including cash deposits and withdrawals will
need to be completed at a local Post Office.

Barclays is committed to deploying a range of more flexible ways that
customers can physically interact with the bank.  This now includes over 250
pop-up banking sites located in town and city centres, plus presence in
spaces such as community centres, libraries, and business hubs where it
offers drop in and pre-booked appointments, along with the support of our
Barclays van.
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